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Essex County Council and Committees Information 
 
All Council and Committee Meetings are held in public unless the business is exempt in 
accordance with the requirements of the Local Government Act 1972. 
 
Most meetings are held at County Hall, Chelmsford, CM1 1LX.  A map and directions to 
County Hall can be found at the following address on the Council’s website: 
http://www.essex.gov.uk/Your-Council/Local-Government-Essex/Pages/Visit-County-
Hall.aspx 
 
There is ramped access to the building for wheelchair users and people with mobility 
disabilities. 
 
The Council Chamber and Committee Rooms are accessible by lift and are located on 
the first and second floors of County Hall. 
 
If you have a need for documents in the following formats, large print, Braille, on disk or 
in alternative languages and easy read please contact the Committee Officer before the 
meeting takes place.  If you have specific access requirements such as access to 
induction loops, a signer, level access or information in Braille please inform the 
Committee Officer before the meeting takes place.  For any further information contact 
the Committee Officer. 
 
Induction loop facilities are available in most Meeting Rooms. Specialist head sets are 
available from Duke Street and E Block Receptions. 
 
The agenda is also available on the Essex County Council website, www.essex.gov.uk   
From the Home Page, click on ‘Your Council’, then on ‘Meetings and Agendas’.  Finally, 
select the relevant committee from the calendar of meetings. 
 
Please note that an audio recording may be made of the meeting – at the start of the 
meeting the Chairman will confirm if all or part of the meeting is being recorded.  
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Part 1 
(During consideration of these items the meeting is likely to be open to the press and 

public)  
 

 
 Pages 

 
1 Membership  

To note the membership of the Committee, as listed on the 
front page of this agenda.  
 
Councillor Simon Walsh was appointed Chairman of the 
Committee at Full Council in May 2014. 
 

 

  

2 Apologies and Substitution Notices  
The Committee Officer to report receipt (if any) 
 

 

  

3 Appointment of Vice-Chairmen  
To appoint two Vice-Chairmen of the Committee for the 
2014/15 municipal year. 
 

 

  

4 Minutes  
To approve as a correct record the Minutes of the meeting 
held on Monday 10 February 2014. 
 

 

5 - 16 

5 Declarations of Interest  
To note any declarations of interest to be made by Members 
 

 

  

6 Questions from the Public  
A period of up to 15 minutes will be allowed for members of 
the public to ask questions or make representations on any 
item on the agenda for this meeting. No statement or 
question shall be longer than three minutes and speakers 
will be timed. 
 
On arrival, and before the start of the meeting, please 
register with the Committee Officer. 
 

 

  

7 Work Programme  
To consider report PSEG/17/14. 
 

 

17 - 20 

8 Skills and Employment: Engagement with National 
Agencies and Programmes  
To consider report PSEG/18/14. 
 

 

21 - 26 

9 Date of Next Meeting  
To note that the next meeting will be held on Thursday 26 
June 2014 at 10.00am in Committee Room 1. 
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10 Urgent Business  
To consider any matter which in the opinion of the Chairman 
should be considered in public by reason of special 
circumstances (to be specified) as a matter of urgency. 
 

 

  

 

Exempt Items  
(During consideration of these items the meeting is not likely to be open to the press 

and public) 
 

To consider whether the press and public should be excluded from the meeting 
during consideration of an agenda item on the grounds that it involves the likely 
disclosure of exempt information as specified in Part I of Schedule 12A of the Local 
Government Act 1972 or it being confidential for the purposes of Section 100A(2) of 
that Act. 
 
In each case, Members are asked to decide whether, in all the circumstances, the 
public interest in maintaining the exemption (and discussing the matter in private) 
outweighs the public interest in disclosing the information. 
 
 

  
 

11 Urgent Exempt Business  
To consider in private any other matter which in the opinion 
of the Chairman should be considered by reason of special 
circumstances (to be specified) as a matter of urgency. 
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10 February 2014  Unapproved  Minute 1  

MINUTES OF A SPECIAL MEETING OF THE PLACE SERVICES & 
ECONOMIC GROWTH SCRUTINY COMMITTEE HELD AT COUNTY 
HALL, CHELMSFORD ON 10 FEBRUARY 2014 
 
Present: 
 
Councillor S Walsh (Chairman) Councillor A Hedley 
Councillor A Bayley Councillor I Henderson 
Councillor J Chandler Councillor D Kendall 
Councillor T Cutmore Councillor J Pike 
Councillor A Erskine Councillor C Pond 
Councillor I Grundy Councillor S Robinson 
Councillor C Guglielmi Councillor A Wood 

 
Members also in attendance were Councillors B Aspinell, R Bass, K Bobbin, M 
Danvers and J Lodge. 
 

1. Apologies and Substitution Notices 
 

Apologies were received from Councillor M Buckley who was substituted by 
Councillor T Cutmore, Councillor R Hirst who was substituted by Councillor J 
Pike, and Councillor M Maddox who was substituted by Councillor J Chandler. 

 
2. Minutes 
 

The Minutes of the Committee meeting held on 23 January 2014 were approved 
as a correct record and signed by the Chairman. 

 
3. Declarations of Interest 
 

The following declarations of interest were made: 
 
Councillor Simon Walsh declared a personal interest in Minute 4 as a member of 
the Uttlesford Local Highways Panel. 
 
Councillor Andy Wood declared a personal interest in Minute 7 as he was 
referred to in the Cabinet Member report attached to report PSEG/14/14. 
 
Councillor Anthony Hedley declared a personal interest in Minute 5 as a Basildon 
Borough Councillor 
 
Councillors Andy Wood and Carlo Guglielmi both declared a personal interest in 
Minute item 7 as Tendring District Councillors. 
 

4. Call in of decision: FP/481/01/14: Installation of pedestrian crossings: 
Borough Lane/Debden Road/Mount Pleasant Road, Saffron Walden 

  
 The Committee considered report PSEG/11/14 setting out the background to the 

call in of the above decision by Councillor C Pond, including the Notification of 
Call In and the report setting out the Cabinet Member’s decision.  
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Minute 2 Unapproved 10 February 2014  

 
The Chairman welcomed everyone present to the meeting for the item, and 
invited Councillor Pond to introduce the reasons for his call in.  
 
Councillor Pond confirmed that he had called in the decision on behalf of 
Councillor Lodge, the Local Member, and drew attention to local opposition to the 
proposed pedestrian crossings.  He invited Councillor Lodge and his witnesses to 
present their reasons for their opposition to the decision.  
 
The witnesses read out individual statements to the Committee challenging 
various aspects of the proposed crossing scheme in line with the reasons set out 
in the Notification of Call In: 

 

 Dan Starr, Chairman of WeAreResidents.org, challenged the installation of 
the pedestrian crossings on air quality grounds and some of the 
supporting evidence put forward by Essex County Council (ECC). He 
pointed out that the proposed crossing was situated within the Saffron 
Walden Air Quality Management Area (AQMA) and claimed that the 
proposed scheme would lead to a breach of legal thresholds contrary to 
the Highways Officer’s briefing report. It was believed that any traffic 
queuing resulting from the installation would have an adverse effect not 
only on the legal limits of the AQMA, but also on the health of residents as 
the signals themselves would contribute to a 30% increase in pollution. 
Given that this scheme is within an AQMA, an increase in pollution would 
breach air quality levels. 

 

 Eryl Stafford, a local resident, referred to highway capacity and traffic 
management.  He referred to projections that showed that traffic volumes 
did not warrant signalisation. The junction is only busy for 15 minutes at 
either end of the school day, the County Council’s own highways 
assessment showed the junction had enough capacity for another 12 
years even the construction of 1000 new houses and a new connector 
road, both of which are not certain to be built. There will always be three 
red lights on at the junction at any one time leading to increased queuing. 
Furthermore all on street parking would be removed, meaning there is less 
space for on street parking for residents.  Under the circumstances it was 
considered that there is no need for the proposed pedestrian crossings, 
and the scheme is an unwise use of public money. 

 

 Simon McInnes, a local resident, focussed on highway and pedestrian 
safety. Department for Transport (DFT) records indicate that since 1995 
there have been no severe accidents or injuries at this crossing, 
notwithstanding there are 12 other junctions in the town that are in greater 
need of signalisation.  He referred to the provision of improved line 
marking and signage that had led to a reduction in any kind of accident. 
However, these have not been reinstated since some utility works were 
undertaken.  He claimed there are many other schemes that could be 
implemented that would be less invasive than this one.  The proposed 
scheme will also result in a width reduction of the pavements used by 
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10 February 2014  Unapproved  Minute 3  

schoolchildren, which would make it more dangerous for pedestrians 
walking to one of the four local schools each day. 

 

 Paul Gadd, a lawyer and local resident, challenged the legal context for 
the signalisation scheme.  The 2010 Community Infrastructure 
Regulations sets out three tests for Section 106 schemes to pass: 
necessary, directly related to it and proportional.  Previous witnesses had 
explained why the scheme was not necessary due to the existing safe 
nature of the junction and the fact it is not yet at its full capacity.  If the 
junction requires signalisation at a later date due to subsequent 
development, then the Section 106 monies from those later developments 
could be used to pay for any necessary schemes.  ECC must also 
consider the compulsory nature of considering the Long Term Trends 
(LTT) method of measuring air quality and cannot ignore it. 

 

 Councillor David Watson, an Uttlesford District and Saffron Walden Town 
Councillor, confirmed that he was addressing the Committee on behalf of  
Saffron Walden Town Council.  He criticised the way that residents and 
the Town Council had been engaged in consultations on the proposals. 
He confirmed that there was huge local opposition to the scheme.  He 
referred to other potential schemes that would be less invasive at the 
junction.  Finally he restated that the views of residents should be at the 
heart of the decision making process. 

 

 On behalf of those opposed to the installation of a pedestrian crossing 
scheme at Saffron Walden Councillor Lodge concluded their case by 
drawing the Committee’s attention to the errors they believed existed in 
the reasons given for the Cabinet Member’s decision.  The Department of 
Environment Food and Rural Affairs (DEFRA) is very clear that the LTT 
method of measuring air quality must be used, and that this method shows 
that the air quality is below the standard it should be at the site. He 
warned that ECC may be opening itself up to legal challenge and he 
implored Councillor Bass to reconsider his decision. 

 
In addition to the oral evidence submitted by the above witnesses, the following 
documents had been circulated electronically to the Committee prior to the 
meeting on Councillor Lodge’s behalf: 
 

 ECC Recommendation for Signalisation for FP/481/01/14 (NB This was 
attached to the committee report attached to the PSEGSC agenda) 

 Marked up response to issues raised in “ECC Recommendation for 
Signalisation for FP/481/01/14” 

 Call In Notice for FP/481/01/14 (NB This was also attached to the 
committee report attached to the PSEGSC agenda)   

 Residents Report about Signalisation at CB11 4AL  

 ECC Air Quality Report for Saffron Walden (Jacobs, Oct 2013) 

 Uttlesford District Council AQMA Adoption Report 

 Map of Saffron Walden AQMA as adopted 10 May 2012 

 Uttlesford Local Plan Highways Impact Assessment (Oct-2013) 
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Minute 4 Unapproved 10 February 2014  

 Uttlesford Local Plan Highways Impact Assessment Review 
(WeAreResidents.org Oct-2013) 

 Highways Impact Assessment Map (WeAreResidents.org Oct-2013) 

 Increases in traffic predicted by ECC traffic assessment analysis 
(WeAreResidents.org) 

 Community Infrastructure Levy Regulations 2010 

 National Planning Policy Framework 2012 

 Section 106 Agreement 
 

In addition to these papers the following papers were circulated electronically on 
behalf of the Cabinet Member: 

 

 Correspondence relating to the Section 106 Agreement 

 A briefing paper providing some background notes on the proposed 
scheme. 

 
Following the presentation of the case made for calling in the Cabinet Member’s 
decision, the Chairman invited Councillor Bass, as the Cabinet Member for 
Highways and Transportation responsible for the decision, to respond to the 
reasons given for the call in. 
 
Councillor Bass began his response by drawing the Committee’s attention to the 
reasons given in the notification of the call in of the decision, namely: 

 
1.  An unwise use of public funds 
2.  That residents are not at the heart of the recommendation 
3.  None of the justifications for the recommendation make good sense.  
4.  The draft Uttlesford Local Plan cannot legally be considered when     
making a recommendation. 
 

On a point of clarification Councillor Bass pointed out that the decision that he 
had to make is whether or not to override a decision already made by the virtue 
of a planning permission granted by Uttlesford District Council, and agreed by the 
County Council as a party to a Section 106 Agreement, which is a legally binding 
agreement with a local developer. 
 
Given the history of the proposed scheme Councillor Bass had enlisted the 
following two witnesses to provide additional background to the scheme: 
 

 Matthew Bradley, ECC Development Manager, gave a brief history from 
the origin of the scheme leading to the current proposed decision, and the 
situation at the junction. He confirmed that the Highways Authority did in 
fact have concerns about visibility to the north of the junction as well as 
the safety of pedestrians.  The junction had been identified as an accident 
cluster site, and he updated the Committee on the accident statistics 
confirming that there had been two accidents recently.  While there had 
been a reduction in accidents in recent years following the implementation 
of warning markings and safety lines, accidents had still occurred.  A 
traffic calming scheme had been considered and dismissed as it would be 
ineffective as well as inappropriate given that it is on a bus route.  It had 
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been determined that other schemes that had been considered would not 
have the desired improvements at the junction. 

 
Roger Harborough, Public Services Director, Uttlesford District Council, 
confirmed the position of that Council on the scheme.  The need for the 
pedestrian crossings had been clearly identified and all the legal necessities had 
been addressed satisfactorily.  The statistics on congestion at the junction were 
based on 76 houses being built as part of the Friends Development.  If the 
Section 106 monies were not used then the scheme would still have to be built at 
a later date at the Highway Authority’s expense.  Due to the interactive nature of 
the lights there would not be a significant issue with queuing.  Finally on the issue 
of air quality legal limits, he confirmed that if a limit was breached then an action 
plan would have to be implemented to improve the air quality, but that it was not 
in itself illegal to breach the limit. 
 
Councillor Bass then proceeded to summarise his response by refuting the four 
reasons given for the call in. He emphasised the fact that when he became the 
Cabinet Member for Highways and Transportation in May 2013 and learned 
about the scheme from the Local Member, he had extended another opportunity 
to the Local Councils to make further representations to him with evidence that 
he could take into account before making his final decision on the proposed 
scheme.  This had happened. 
 
He confirmed that the scheme was not an unwise use of public funds as in fact it 
would  be funded by the Developer via Section 106 monies.  He confirmed that 
the cost of the scheme would be around £220,000 at current prices. 

 
On the legal views put forward by Councillor Lodge and his witnesses, Councillor 
Bass confirmed that from the Highways Authority’s longer term perspective it was 
considered that the scheme would play an important role in addressing highway 
network needs, and planning the future highway infrastructure was necessary.  
Finally he reiterated the fact that he had to consider the needs of the entire 
community across the area and not just those residents who lived close to the 
proposed scheme. Consequently he believed that the community’s needs as a 
whole were at the heart of his decision.  
 
During discussion of the evidence put forward by all parties, the Committee took 
into account all the various information submitted for its consideration, in 
particular the context for the scheme as part of a Section 106 Agreement, and 
needs of the local highway network going forward. 
 
Upon a vote being taken, it was agreed that no further action would be taken by 
the Committee in respect of this call in. Therefore the decision of the Cabinet 
Member would be confirmed. 
 
 

5. Call in of decision: FP/294/08/13A: Implementation of part night lighting in 
Basildon Borough 
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The Committee considered report PSEG/12/14 concerning the call in of the 
above decision, including the Notification of Call In and the report setting out the 
Cabinet Member’s decision.  
 
With reference to this particular decision it was notable that during the 
consultation Basildon Borough Council had requested that a number of housing 
estates be excluded from part night lighting (PNL) due to concerns regarding 
levels of crime. To enable the Borough Council to present additional evidence on 
the risks of crime in a number specific areas, streetlights would remain lit in those 
areas until 31 March 2014 when the Cabinet Member would make another 
decision in respect of those particular lights. 

 
The Chairman welcomed everyone present to the meeting for the item, and 
invited Councillor Henderson to introduce the reasons for his call in.  

 
Councillor Henderson had called in the decision on behalf of Councillors 
Archibald, Bobbin, and McGeorge, who were Local Members.  He drew attention 
to local concern around the fear of crime in relation to the implementation of PNL 
in Basildon as expressed in local newspaper articles, and highlighted the 
different character of the Borough compared to the original pilot areas of Maldon 
and Uttlesford.  He believed that the wording of surveys in the pilot areas had 
been too open ended to gain reliable data on the fear of crime.  He considered 
that the actual makeup of the Basildon decision was a significant departure in the 
implementation of PNL compared to other Essex districts. 

 
Councillor Henderson drew the Committee’s attention to some literature that the 
Labour Group had circulated to the Committee prior to the start of the meeting 
that day on the relationship between street lighting and the safety of road users 
and pedestrians.  He proceeded to invite witnesses in support of his call in to 
address the Committee.   

 

 Councillor Keith Bobbin highlighted why PNL across Basildon would be 
particularly detrimental given its urban layout with the large housing 
estates and many alleys and subways.  Those areas would be left in 
darkness leading to an increase in crime as well as the fear of crime.  He 
referred to the type of local employment and the high levels of shift work in 
Basildon meaning that many people would have to travel in darkness 
when going to and from work, and that young people who took part in the 
night time economy would be left in darkness when trying to get home.  
He expressed disappointment at the apparent lack of transparency around 
the meetings held between Councillor Bass and the Leader of Basildon 
Council, and lack of discussion with local County Councillors.  He 
concluded by emphasising that there is a fear of crime among those who 
are in Basildon late at night and the PNL would increase that fear.  

 

 Mr Berry, a local resident, spoke to the Committee about his experience 
as a Basildon resident and the local environment where he lived for 
instance access to garages were designed away from the houses.  He 
referred to the fact that crime had been very high in his area and the fear 
of crime was high.   He was a shift worker, and recently had refused a late 
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night work pattern, due to the fear for his safety around the garages he 
had to use and levels of car crime. 

 

 Councillor Julie Young attended the meeting and reiterated her belief that 
the Basildon decision was a significant departure from those decisions 
made in respect of the other Essex districts. She highlighted news articles 
that blame PNL for crime and increased fear of crime, and suggested that 
there is a particular view that the lack of lighting means identification of 
those committing crime is more difficult.  
 

Councillor Bass responded to the reasons given for the call in firstly by 
acknowledging the unique situation that exists in Basildon and why he had 
treated it as a special case in the way that PNL would be implemented.  
Representations had been received from Basildon Borough Council.  Initially they 
had focussed on the ownership of lighting, which was resolved.  However, 
representations were then submitted about existing fears of crime on some of the 
council estates.  It was agreed that while steps would be taken to implement PNL 
in the remaining areas of Basildon, the Borough Council would be given the 
opportunity to gather and present evidence on crime levels on those housing 
estates it was concerned about to enable ECC to evaluate whether or not there 
was a case not to implement PNL in specific locations.  

 
Councillor Bass undertook to ensure that all Basildon County Councillors would 
be fully informed of what is proposed going forward and the process would be 
fully transparent.  He would liaise with those Members before finalising any other 
decisions in respect of the next stage of PNL roll out in Basildon.  He did not 
accept that the fear of crime argument was being affected by the switch off noting 
that other lighting authorities across the country had not necessarily carried out 
the PNL consultation unlike ECC.  He reiterated earlier statements he had made 
on the PNL roll out that he welcomed representations at any point during the 
process, and acknowledging the need for some versatility. 
 
The Committee discussed the evidence presented to it on the way PNL was 
being rolled out in Basildon, and acknowledged the steps being taken by the 
Cabinet Member to consider the specific circumstances of some of the area’s 
housing estates.  While it was recognised that there is a fear of increased crime 
among some residents if PNL is implemented, that fear was not borne out in 
practice as crime takes place despite the presence of street lighting.  

  
Upon a vote being taken, it was agreed that no further action would be taken by 
the Committee in respect of this call in. Therefore the decision of the Cabinet 
Member would be confirmed. 
 
  

6. Call in of decision: FP/297/08/13B: Implementation of part night lighting in 
Harlow District 
 
The Committee considered report PSEG/13/14 concerning the call in of the 
above decision, including the Notification of Call In and the report setting out the 
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Cabinet Member’s decision.  
 
The Chairman welcomed everyone present to the meeting for the item, and 
invited Councillor Henderson to introduce the reasons for his call in.  

 
Councillor Henderson had called in the decision on behalf of Councillor Danvers 
who was a Local Member.  He proceeded to invite witnesses in support of his call 
in to address the Committee. 

   

 Councillor Danvers referred to statistical links between deprivation, crime 
and the fear of crime.  There was a risk to the community and especially 
the elderly population if the implementation of PNL goes ahead.  Harlow 
has the highest population density of all districts and so there will be more 
people being affected. He highlighted risks to shift workers coming home 
at night, and that given that there is on-street parking at night PNL could 
lead to more damage to cars. Councillor Danvers indicated that he felt as 
a new County Councillor he had not had an opportunity to debate the 
decision. 

 

 Matthew Shepherd, a local resident, expressed concern that the 
exemption criteria did not take account of the poorly sighted, the elderly, 
infirm or late night workers.  He described his concerns about a particular 
road that is the main link from the train station to the estates and does not 
meet the exception criteria.  He also referred to the fact that some rail and 
bus transport routes operate after midnight and PNL would mean that 
users would be left in darkness when they arrived back in Harlow.  He 
questioned how joined up the decision making process had been and if 
transport operators had been liaised with. 
 

Councillor Bass responded by acknowledging that  where street lights have lit up 
areas throughout the night  in the past, then the introduction of PNL means that 
people will have to get used to the change. He then turned to the reasons given 
for the call in, namely: 

 
1. There has been no evidence presented to demonstrate that PNL has an 

adverse impact on the levels of crime or the fear of crime, and in the 
absence of clear evidence there was no basis for changing his decision. 
 

2. There is clear understanding of the ownership of street lighting between 
ECC and Harlow District Council. 

 
3. The Committee’s Task and Finish Group’s work is not relevant to this 

decision as it is a separate scrutiny exercise not related to this call in. 
 

4. Though there is strong opposition from the local community, the principle 
of rolling out PNL across Essex has been established for some time, and 
he drew attention to the fact that PNL had been introduced across 
Hertfordshire the neighbouring local authority. He also referred to the 
Scrutiny Report published in 2010. 
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Following a discussion the Committee noted that Harlow District Council had not 
put forward any representations in response to the PNL proposals, and that there 
was a pilot study in the area using LED lighting.  Councillor Bass reassured 
Members that ECC would remain committed to consideration of proven 
developments in new street lighting technology.  He reiterated earlier statements 
he had made on the PNL roll out that he welcomed representations at any point 
during the process, and even after the implementation consideration would be 
given to evidence put forward in support of the exception criteria being applied at 
specific locations. 

 
Councillor Henderson moved, and Councillor Kendall seconded, a motion that 
the decision be referred to full council, which was defeated upon a vote being 
taken. 

 
Upon a subsequent vote being taken, it was agreed that no further action would 
be taken by the Committee in respect of this call in. Therefore the decision of the 
Cabinet Member would be confirmed. 
    
 

7. Call in of decision: FP/296/08/13: Implementation of part night lighting in 
Tendring District 
 
The Committee considered report PSEG/14/14 concerning the call in of the 
above decision by Councillor Ivan Henderson, including the Notification of Call In 
and the report setting out the Cabinet Member’s decision.  
 
The Chairman invited Councillor Henderson to introduce the reasons for his call 
in.  
 
Councillor Henderson stated that there was a lot of local concern about road 
accidents and pedestrian safety, and referred to some evidence he had 
circulated previously to the Committee including quotes from some national 
bodies to support his arguments opposed to PNL.  Also ECC has statutory 
obligations to ensure that the road safety risks are monitored and mitigated.  He 
stressed that there was a need to understand the risks of no street lighting 
leading to an increase in the number of accidents.  LGA guidance states that 
road lighting helps with social cohesion as well as with traffic needs, and PNL will 
reduce this.  Also road lighting should illuminate all important road features to all 
road users including the Police.  The amount of potholes on low priority roads 
have increased and again will cause more accidents. The value of the lighting 
should extend to all highway users and not just drivers. 
 
Councillor Henderson also read out a statement from the Chairman of Tendring 
Neighbourhood Watch, which expressed concerns about PNL in Tendring with 
particular reference to those areas where there had been violent crimes.  The 
elderly community was also fearful of crime following PNL.  It claimed that the 
condition of the roads and pavements was likely to increase accidents, and ECC 
must consider resident safety before economic and green savings. 
 
Councillor Bass responding by challenging the claims that the number of 
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accidents that occur between midnight and 5 am would increase, and confirming 
that the majority of accidents occur in the daytime. He continued by stating that 
he had listened to the great number of Tendring representations, and pointed out 
that he had in fact overridden officer recommendations for specific roads and 
applied the exception criteria.  He disputed that there was any evidence that 
suggested crime or the fear of crime would increase with PNL.  However, if 
evidence was put forward demonstrating that crime had risen as a result of PNL 
he would consider it.   

 
Upon a vote being taken, it was agreed that no further action would be taken by 
the Committee in respect of this call in. Therefore the decision of the Cabinet 
Member would be confirmed. 
 

 
8. Call in of decision: FP/297/08/13a: Implementation of part night lighting in 

Brentwood District 
 

The Committee considered report PSEG/15A/14 concerning the call in of the 
above decision by Councillor David Kendall, including the Notification of Call In 
and the report setting out the Cabinet Member’s decision.  

  
The Chairman invited Councillor Kendall to introduce the reasons for his call in.  

 
Prior to the meeting Councillor Kendall had circulated a number of photographs 
illustrating potholes on the highway in the Brentwood area.  He introduced the 
reasons for his call in by arguing that Brentwood has a very strong night time 
economy boosted by a recent television programme. The majority of these 
visitors access the town by car as the railway and public transport links are not 
very good.  Their journeys would take them over priority one and two roads 
where potholes have yet to be repaired.  He asked for a major pothole repair 
scheme to be implemented before PNL comes into effect, because there is a risk 
to the safety of residents from tripping over or injuring themselves or damaging 
their vehicles.  

 
Councillor Kendall proceeded to invite witnesses in support of his call in to 
address the Committee. 

   

 Councillor Barry Aspinell stated that although he applauds the drive to 
make green savings it must be done in a responsible way. He reiterated 
the need to address poor footpath maintenance before the area is 
subjected to PNL.  He expressed his concern that criteria calls for serious 
consequences to occur before changes are made, and whether this 
means that people would injure themselves before lights are switched on 
again.  There are dangerous walks home for anyone returning home from 
the night time economy. 
 

 Councillor Phillip Mynott, Brentwood Borough Councillor, expressed 
concern over the plans for PNL.  He argued that public money is only 
wasted on lighting highways if those highways are not being used and the 
highways in question are being used.  He drew attention to the thriving 
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night time economy, and there is a need to acknowledge that while there 
is no serious crime, there will be an increase in smaller scale antisocial 
behaviour-type crimes that will not be reported due to the unlikely chances 
of a resolution being achieved.  ECC must also consider the train stations, 
and that individuals returning from London for evening entertainment will 
continue their journeys home via unlit roads.  

 

 Mr John Newberry, Chairman of the Shenfield Environmental Partnership, 
spoke on the issues that would be faced by residents in Shenfield. He 
pointed out that Shenfield station is a hub station with links to Southend, 
Essex and London.  However, the pavements surrounding the station are 
in bad condition, meaning that many people are likely to walk in the street 
rather than on the pavement.  He also expressed concern that darkness 
helped to cover crimes such as theft, robbery and car crime, and helped to 
cover the identity of those who carried out such crimes. Residents are also 
fearful of crime. 
 

Councillor Kendall concluded his call in by expressing displeasure at the amount 
of time available to examine the maps illustrating the roll out of PNL in 
Brentwood, and to be able to formulate good representations based on those 
maps. 

 
Councillor Bass responded to the reasons given for the call in by pointing out that 
the lights in the High Street and William Hunter Way will definitely be kept on as 
they met the exception criteria, and there will be appropriate lighting around 
Shenfield station.  However, he could not guarantee that residents would be able 
to complete their full journeys home along street lit roads. 

 
With particular reference to the link made in the call in between PNL and the 
repair of potholes, Councillor Bass could not agree to the proposition that all 
potholes should be filled before the beginning of the roll out of PNL across 
Brentwood.  He also questioned how many elderly people would be walking 
along the streets during the PNL hours as suggested by Councillor Kendall, and 
the injuries that might ensue.  He pointed out that an important tenet of the PNL 
policy was to achieve a reduction in energy consumption and carbon emissions. 

 
Councillor Bass reiterated earlier statements he had made on the PNL roll out 
that he welcomed representations at any point during through the process, and 
even after the implementation consideration would be given to evidence put 
forward in support of the application of the exception criteria.  He emphasised 
that the maps were not crucial to making representations, and explained that 
there is no need to have detailed knowledge of which lights were being switched 
off in order to make representations identifying those street lights which an 
individual felt should be kept on. The maps were used for illustrative purposes 
and would be updated as and when representations were received and analysed, 
and any exceptions applied.  The PNL implementation dates had slipped during 
the rollout period.     
 
Following discussion Councillor Bass confirmed to the Committee that the 
exception criteria did not include provision for illuminating poorly surfaced roads, 
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and there was no intention to change that position.  In response to a suggestion 
that there might be a case to vary the PNL hours to accommodate the dispersal 
of pedestrians from local clubs, the Cabinet Member indicated he would be 
willing to consider that if evidence was put forward.  

 
Upon a subsequent vote being taken, it was agreed that no further action would 
be taken by the Committee in respect of this call in. Therefore the decision of the 
Cabinet Member would be confirmed. 
 

9.       Summary of Call In of Decisions in respect of the implementation of Part 
Night Lighting 

 
The Committee noted report PSEG/15/14 summarising the publication and 
implementation of recent decisions to implement part night lighting across Essex. 
 
With particular reference to the four call ins considered at the meeting the 
Chairman thanked all those who had given evidence for their contributions, and 
thanked Councillor Bass for his contributions too.  
 
The Chairman took the opportunity to ask Councillor Bass why the lights had 
remained on over the previous weekend across those areas already subject to 
PNL.  Councillor Bass advised the Committee that due to the emergency incident 
in Clacton the Police asked for the street lights to be left on throughout the night.  
He confirmed that ECC would be putting in place a protocol for the control of 
street lighting in emergency situations, so that there would be a consistent 
approach adopted with the Police and other partners. 
 
Councillor Andy Wood took the opportunity to thank publicly the Emergency 
Services for their quick response to the explosion that occurred in Clowes Lane, 
Clacton on Sea, and the fact that there had been no loss of life. 

 
 

10. Date of Next Meeting 
 

The Committee noted the next activity date was scheduled for Thursday 27 
February 2014. 
 
There being no urgent business the meeting closed at 5.00 pm. 

 
 
Chairman 
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 AGENDA ITEM 7 

 
PSEG/17/14 

  

Committee: 
 

Place Services and Economic Growth Scrutiny Committee 

Date: 
 

29 May 2014 

 
WORK PROGRAMME  

 

Enquiries to: 
 

Christine Sharland, Scrutiny Officer 
01245 430450 
Christine.sharland@essex.gov.uk 

 

Purpose of report 

In Essex there is a need for the Scrutiny Committees to plan and manage their activities 

more effectively in order to ensure that there is ongoing development of the overview 

and scrutiny function.   A key tenet of making improvements is to focus upon topic 

selection and produce more robust work programmes to underpin improved ways of 

working taking a realistic account of the resources available.  Ultimately Scrutiny 

Members want to be in the position of exerting a proactive and positive influence upon 

what the Council does in practice. 

Background 

Over the past year this Committee’s work programme and resource have been 

dominated to some extent by consideration of the calling in of Cabinet Member 

decisions, and a steady stream of briefings to ensure that Members have had an 

opportunity to develop their knowledge about issues within the Committee’s remit rather 

than in more depth reviews. While this reflects to some extent a more traditional 

approach to committee activity that some Members may prefer, others have expressed 

a wish to move towards the consideration of more strategic issues where the Committee 

influences outcomes rather than devoting limited time and resource to matters that have 

already been determined. 

There is general consensus among scrutiny practitioners that topics should be carefully 

selected taking into account common criteria to enable objective choices to be made, 

and work programmes devised that reflect a committee’s capacity to deliver that 

programme as well as officers’ capacity to support it in that task.  The role of topic 

selection and work programmes has featured in Members’ Scrutiny training, and good 

practice is reflected in the Council’s Overview and Scrutiny Handbook that is published 

on its website. 
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Analysis  

On 27 February 2014 the Chairman, Vice Chairmen, and Group representatives met to 

discuss the Committee’s work programme going forward, and the process for prioritising 

potential topics.  A further meeting of those Members will take place to consider the 

information that has been collated with the intention that  a draft work programme for 

the period 2014- 2016 is presented to the Committee on 26 June for its consideration 

and approval.   The Programme will comprise a mixture of activity. 

An important part of gathering information has been to focus upon identifying how a 

committee might influence and add value to Council activity, related work, and the 

timescales for any known activity and decision making in order that any scrutiny work 

occurs at the most appropriate point.  It is also notable that the County Council is 

undergoing a lot of change both in terms of its organisational structure and the delivery 

of services, and a certain amount of time may need to elapse to maximise the benefits 

of any review particularly if pre scrutiny opportunities have been identified where longer 

term service improvements or changes can be influenced through the scrutiny 

mechanism. 

Given the need that will arise to select a more limited number of topics for in depth 

consideration, the information is proving useful in identifying different types of scrutiny 

engagement that will enable Members to be engaged in a broader range of topics albeit 

in varying depths.  While it is suggested that resources necessitate that a limited 

number of in depth reviews be undertaken, there is scope for briefings, fact finding 

visits, and limited round table discussions to ensure that Members are well informed 

about what is happening across the services covered by the Committee’s remit.  Such 

activity will also be planned to inform Members on subjects that will be the focus of 

more in depth investigation in the future.  Members will be involved in the planning of 

projects.  

The Committee work programme will be made up of a mixture of work undertaken using 

different methods for their consideration, and in different scenarios.  While committee 

activity days will continue to be scheduled on a monthly basis, in depth reviews will 

require Members to be more proactive and engage in more frequent meetings as and 

when required.  Furthermore it is likely that formal committee meetings will not be held 

on a monthly basis in order to accommodate the overall mixture of topics and 

identification of the best way of handling each one, together with the need to direct 

resources more effectively.  A number of activity days will comprise briefings where a 

wider range of contributors from outside the organisation could be invited to enhance 

understanding and debate on a topic 

A list of topics has been drawn up on the basis of ideas raised by the Committee itself 

as well as others identified by Cabinet Members and Officers.  The topics being 

investigated include:  

 Local Bus Service Strategy  
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 Future of the Recycling Centres for Household Waste 

 Flood Management and Third Party Responsibilities  

 Local Transport Plan Strategy to Support Economic Growth 

 DWP Work Programme and Help to Work 

 Skills Agency Board 

 Partnership Working 

 Parking Partnerships 

 Local Highways Panels 

 Ringway Jacobs Contract 

 Cressing Temple 

 Highways Maintenance and Potholes 

 COMAH Communications Protocol 

It is acknowledged that the list is made up primarily of more strategic issues that have 

wider implications for the whole community and are likely to have greater impact in the 

longer run, rather than directing scrutiny resources to more specific local issues. 

To provide a framework for the consideration of topics, the scoping document template 

is being utilised to collate information.    Reference has also been made to the criteria 

and methods set out in the chapter on the ‘Selection of Topics’ in the Council’s 

Overview and Scrutiny Handbook, and featured in the Scrutiny Training that Members’ 

took part in last summer.   

While an agreed work programme will assist in managing committee activity, it is 

recognised that unforeseen matters will arise from time to time that will affect Members’ 

ability to achieve the goals published in the programme.  However, it is hoped that by 

devising a more robust work programme the Committee will become more effective in 

managing its potential workload and producing positive results. 

The next steps… 

Moving forward once the new work programme is agreed, it is suggested that in future it 

could be reviewed on a bi annual basis, and any topics highlighted for more in depth 

consideration be considered at that time against the topic selection criteria.  It is also 

proposed that where suggestions are made at meetings for more in depth work to be 

undertaken that has not been highlighted already in the work programme eg the setting 

up of a task and finish group, then any decision on its inclusion or otherwise be deferred 

until a future committee meeting.  This will enable the background necessary to be 

collated for a more objective view to be made of whether or not to pursue a project in 

light of its impact upon the programme as a whole. 

Action required by the Committee at this meeting: 

Members are invited to comment on the topics being investigated for 

prioritisation for the Committee’s work programme going forward.  A report 

setting out a draft work programme for the Committee’s consideration will 

be submitted to its next formal meeting. 
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 AGENDA ITEM 8   

 PSEG/18/14 
  

Committee: 
 

Place Services and Economic Growth Scrutiny Committee 

Date: 
 

29 May 2014 

 
SKILLS AND EMPLOYMENT:  

ENGAGEMENT WITH NATIONAL AGENCIES AND PROGRAMMES 
 

Enquiries to: 
 

Christine Sharland, Scrutiny Officer 
01245 430450 
Christine.sharland@essex.gov.uk 

 

NB This report is reproduced from the agenda for the Committee meeting that was 

scheduled for 24 April, which was cancelled. 

On 27 March 2014 the Committee received a briefing on the County Council’s 
engagement with national agencies and programmes in relation to skills and 
employment.   
 
The briefing provided the Committee with an opportunity for the Committee to consider 
how the County Council might influence ongoing debates regarding national and local 
accountability, and the impact on local deliverability.  It focussed on the following two 
topics in relation to the skills and employment agenda in Essex: 
 
1. DWP Work Programme and Help to Work 

How can Essex County Council and Essex partners work with the Department for 
Work and Pensions Work Programme providers to support the Work Programme 
and Help to Work provision and improve outcomes for Essex people? 
 

2. Skills Funding Agency 
How can the Council engage effectively with the Skills Funding Agency (SFA) to 
help address some of the issues affecting Essex? 
 

The topics were presented by Alastair Gordon, Head of Policy and Strategy (Place), and 
he urged the Committee to consider how it could contribute to taking forward the 
associated debate. 
 
The supporting notes circulated to Members to provide background information on 
these topics are attached as an Appendix to this report. 
 
Next Steps 
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The two issues will be considered as part of the topic selection process that the 
Committee will be undertaking to prioritise projects for inclusion in its work programme 
for 2014/2016. 
 
 
At the briefing the Committee gave some initial consideration as to what positive impact 
it could have on these issues given the Council’s own role and ability to influence 
Central Government.  While some Members were of the opinion that they would have 
limited scope to effect improvements and influence others, it was pointed out the 
Committee could provide a public arena to scrutinise issues of significance for Essex 
residents and strengthen the way that Council engages at a national level.  Given that 
the Committee would be unfamiliar with the issues that it would be faced with if it 
scrutinised the DWP Work Programme and Help to Work, and Skills Funding Agency, 
an important part of any scrutiny review would be establish the implications for Essex of 
current policies and practice as well as the Council’s own role in the associated activity. 
 
Action required by the Committee: 
 

Initially Members are asked to note this overview of the briefing that took 
place in March.  Further consideration will be given in due course as to 
whether or not the Committee scrutinises these matters in more depth as 
part of the topic selection process to prioritise what topics will be included 
in its work programme. 
 

_____________________ 
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Appendix 

Briefing Notes on Essex County Council’s (ECC) engagement with national 

agencies and programmes 

Note prepared by the Council’s Strategy function 

Background 

Skills and employment is an issue of strategic importance for ECC.  In addition to our 

work through the Whole Essex Community Budget programme, it has been reflected as 

a priority in the development of the Economic Plan for Essex (EPfE) and Strategic 

Economic Plan (SEP).  These documents are scheduled to go to Cabinet on 25 March.  

The topics outlined below have an important role to play in the ability of ECC and our 

partners to effectively improve levels of skills and employment in the county and 

contribute directly to the following indicators:  

 percentage of working age people in employment; and 

 percentage of young people aged 16-19 not in education, employment & training.  

These indicators feature in three of the seven outcomes in the Corporate Outcomes 

Framework: 

 people in Essex enjoy good health and wellbeing; 

 people have aspirations and achieve their ambitions through education, training and 

lifelong-learning; and 

 sustainable economic growth for Essex communities and businesses 

 

1. DWP Work Programme and Help to Work 

The DWP Work Programme is a Central Government initiative to support long term 

unemployed people back into work. It was rolled out nationally in 2011 using a payment 

by results model based on sustainable job outcomes (6 months+), although the delivery 

methods were not prescribed by government – the so called “black box”. Providers were 

accountable to the DWP’s Secretary of State, rather than to local partnerships, resulting 

in a lack of awareness and transparency regarding local delivery.  The first year’s 

performance data (released in late 2012) revealed a failure to reach modest 5.5% 

targets, both nationally and locally. Over time this has improved, indeed local providers 

in Essex are among the best performers. Nevertheless, there are still concerns over 

whether the Work Programme provides the best outcomes for customers particularly as 

providers may not have drawn down sufficient payments to offer the personalised 

service that was envisaged from the Freud & Gregg Reviews on welfare to work.   

1.41 million people have been referred to the Work Programme nationally.  1 in 6 gain 

six months employment within their 2 years provision.  Two thirds remained in 
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employment as at September 2013 (snapshot).  Hence, only c. 140,000 out of 1.41 

million or 1 in 10 of participants were still in employment in September 2013.   

Help to Work is a new scheme announced by Government in September 2013, under 

which people in long-term unemployment who are capable of work will be asked to work 

in return for their benefits.  

Those who have been unemployed for three years or more will be asked to: 

 take part in community work placements, such as clearing up litter and graffiti in their 

local areas;  

 attend daily signings at the job centre until they find work; or 

 participants with multiple barriers to finding work, for example literacy or numeracy 

problems, will be provided with intensive support to address their problems. 

Claimants will be expected to be on a training scheme, community work placement or 

intensive work preparation – losing their benefit if they fail to comply.  

Help to Work will be applied to all claimants of Jobseeker’s Allowance when they leave 

the Work Programme from April 2014. 

2. Skills Funding Agency (SFA) 

Post 16 education and skills funding comes through the Department for Education (DfE) 

for young people aged 16-18, and through Department for Business, Innovation and 

Skills (BIS) for those aged 19 and above.  Whilst BIS is responsible for skills policy, the 

SFA is an administrative agency of BIS.  The National Apprenticeship Service is a 

division of the SFA.   

SFA is responsible for contracting, procurement of services, performance management 

against contracts, and payments to skills providers e.g. Further Education Colleges and 

Training Providers.  The payments system to skills providers is based on the previous 

year’s learner numbers, record of attainment, and quality standards accredited by 

Ofsted.   

Skills are fundamental to enable our businesses to improve their competitiveness. 

These need to be delivered at the right time and to meet business needs to support 

growth. Difficulties in recruitment, lack of practical and technical skills, or poor work-

readiness of local people are all cited by businesses as impediments to growth and 

competitiveness. 

SFA argues that it is delivering a demand led system.  BIS/SFA assumes that Colleges 

and training providers are in the best position to respond to the needs of local 

businesses and hence there is no strategic direction of skills spending at the national 

and local level.  Instead, colleges and training providers often have a perverse incentive 

to deliver exactly what they delivered the previous year.  The result is stagnation.   
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We have been engaged in ongoing dialogue with the SFA regarding these issues and 

have found it difficult to engage with them. This is an example of the accountability 

issues that we are seeking to address with national government departments and 

agencies.  

Some additional concerns in relation to the current system are outlined below.  

 Employers find the skills system too complicated, are bewildered by the plethora of 

initiatives and are tired of receiving unsolicited calls from skills providers. 

 Employers find it difficult to source appropriately skilled recruits and the right skills 

for their workforce, with providers often too slow to respond to employer skills needs. 

 The skills system and skills provision is largely learner led or used as an instrument 

of social policy, with employers left as weaker drivers of skills. 

 Following this weighting, skills funding drives the behaviour of skills providers. 

 There is a mismatch between skills provision and economic growth needs – e.g. 

83% of apprenticeships in Essex are in three arguably lower-waged, -skilled and -

aspirational disciplines: business administration, hair and beauty, customer service.  

Too few apprenticeships are in key growth sectors that meet business needs and 

can offer higher salaries. 

 SFA funding conditions are not flexible enough to adapt to local needs.  Payment by 

results focuses on educational attainment with limited or no reward for employment 

outcomes. 

 SFA has consistently barred local authorities from being involved in decision-making 

and procurement decisions.  

 To deliver local priorities, ECC has tried to compete with providers by developing 

consortia bids that would deliver locally responsive and better outcomes.     

 SFA has arguably selected poorer projects that have not delivered effective 

outcomes nor responded to local priorities or demonstrated local knowledge. 

 Employers and local authorities are not afforded a formal role in holding providers 

and SFA provision to account.   

 Exceptionally, the LEP has recently been involved in the procurement of the National 

Careers Service tender.  Nevertheless, its role was limited to analysing local fit.  The 

shortlisted bidder was the most criticised for the lack of local fit.  The LEP was 

unable to challenge them in a final selection panel, where it only had observer status 

with no opportunity to ask questions of the providers.  

However, there are positive developments that we wish to build on: 

 In a step change, ECC has worked through SELEP to shape the skills and 

employability support activity funded under the European Social Fund 2014-2020. 

 Apprenticeships will increasingly be funded directly to employers to allow them to 

source training – making them more responsive to employer needs. 
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